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There's something hidden on the 1400 block of South 51st Street, something 
you sense the minute you round the corner and move away from the busted 
bottles and broken spirits all around. 
 
 
 It's not extreme wealth or political clout that makes this Kingsessing 
neighborhood so different, although the trash still gets picked up on time. 
It isn't drug sales and street crime, either; if that's your plan, take a 
hike.It isn't fancy living or nose-in-the-air neighbors - people who don't 
remember your name, let alone the day your grandchild was born. And it isn't 
a joining together to fight crime, the type of closeness born in fear. 
 
 
"I guess it's pride," says Ida Wilson, 31-year resident of this Southwest 
Philadelphia neighborhood, block captain since 1980. She sits tall in the 
spotless  living room of her rowhouse, an obvious stickler for order. "We 
care about this place," she says. "The way we see it, we're all homeowners, 
we're all staying, so let's keep our block up, where we want it." 
 
 
In the 32 rowhouses that line the 1400 block of South 51st Street, the 
common bond is chipping in, and keeping homes, lives and property in shape. 
Adversity doesn't intrude much here, though it hovers near the edges. Just a 
block away, squalor is the status quo; poverty is a steady storm that leaves 
porches sagging and hopes battered. But on this block, neighbors beat back 
the tide. 
 
 
Just ask Wilson, a sweet-smiling, soft-spoken drill sergeant who works as an 
archivist at the Medical College of Pennsylvania. Ask "Mr. Clean," as 
Wilson's husband, Samuel, is called (determination runs in the family). Or 
call Dorothy Sherman, an active block member who lives across the street. 
They'll tell you that their street in 1985 was nominated for the city's 
Clean Blocks Contest, an honor earned by hard work. 
 
 
They'll tell you they won't let crime take a walk down their street. 



 
 
"We've never had a problem with a drug house or with drugs on the block," 
says Sherman, sitting with her daughter, Darlene Hood, in Wilson's living 
room. Sherman works as a classroom aide; Hood makes military uniforms at 
Quartermaster. "We are just too concerned to let that happen," Sherman says, 
looking at Wilson and Hood, and raising her eyebrows for emphasis. 
 
 
"Now, what happens around the corner, that's another thing." 
 
 
"Maybe we don't get trouble here because we're a stable block," offers Hood. 
"When people move here, they stay here. And if you're going to stay here, 
it's hard to do something the neighbors don't approve of." 
 
 
One might ask why this block, amid thousands of others, became a candidate 
in the Clean Blocks Contest, sponsored by the city Streets Department and 
the Philadelphia More Beautiful Committee. (First place in 1985 went to the 
2500 block of West Cumberland Street in North Philadelphia, but 51st 
Streeters were thrilled to be nominated, just the same.) Why the sparkling 
windows? Why the awnings arched over clean-swept front porches, the planters 
with newly potted evergreens that aren't allowed to turn brown, the 
Christmas lights strung high overhead, the graffiti held in check, the 
neighbors held together, the kids held down when they're acting up? 
 
 
"Because I'm pushy," says Wilson, laughing. 
 
 
"Some of the other blocks don't try it; they just give up," adds Hood. ''But 
if you don't give up, you can do it." 
 
 
Four blocks away, in the 1100 block of South 52d Street, the city last month 
sealed up two vacant houses where the sale of crack, a potent form of 
cocaine, was taking place 24 hours a day. "It was a regular convenience 
store over there," a neighbor who lives across the street said. 
 
 
In that neighborhood, too, people band together to fight crime. They call 
police to complain about vacant houses, asbestos hanging from broken 
rafters, abandoned heaps of autos and garbage on the street. But the odds 
have weighed against them: The block is less stable, the people more 
isolated, the problems more grave. Three abandoned houses sit on the street, 



and no one - least of all a city official, says neighbor Carroll Latimer - 
has taken steps to sell or repair them. In the meantime, the homes 
jeopardize both safety and property values, up and down the block. 
 
 
Just three blocks north, graffiti breaks the monotony of crumbling walls and 
sidewalks. Young men in dark shades sit in clumps on the stoops of 
ramshackle corner stores. At the corner of Florence and 54th Street, a pile 
of trash surrounds a sign post. No Dump, No Litter, Fine: $300, the sign 
reads. A steel bar stretches across the front of the local pay phone, just 
so no one rips it out.  The Thriftway grocery burned down and wasn't 
rebuilt; red-lining 
 
 
keeps other businesses from taking root, Latimer says. Most businesses, that 
is, aside from bars. 
 
 
But sometimes, when luck combines with diligence and pride and cooperation, 
the odds can be beaten. It also helps to have a woman like Wilson leading 
the way. It is the women, she says, who are working hardest these days to 
keep the block blossoming. 
 
 
There are clean-up efforts monthly, if not more often. This month, Wilson 
 
 
went door-to-door alerting neighbors to get out their brooms. When the 
troops were ready, the water hydrant was turned on, the street washed down, 
buckets filled, windows polished and cars rubbed. Neighbors hosed front 
porches and preened their new evergreens. The men joined in with gusto. The 
kids helped out, too. 
 
 
"It's a good example for the younger people," says Hood. "Our babies now 
have to be trained. Even the 3-  and 4-year-olds have to learn to take care 
and clean up after themselves." 
 
 
For the Clean Blocks Contest - their street was one of 48 chosen from more 
than 6,000 candidates - the residents compiled a neighborhood history, 
complete with snapshots of their annual clean-ups and parties. They also 
cooked Italian bread and fried chicken, much to the judges' delight. 
 
 
"Maybe we didn't win because we didn't all have lanterns on the porches," 



speculates Wilson. "But we did have flower boxes and all that." 
 
 
Wilson holds monthly meetings for neighbors to discuss their needs. Dues are 
$2 a month. "Is someone's dog running in someone else's yard? Are the kids 
acting up? That's the type of thing that comes up," says Wilson. 
 
 
"At our last meeting," says Hood, "we talked about replacing the trees - 
they cost about $20 apiece. And we decided that Miss Ida would put out a 
leaflet about children messing with people's property. It's nothing serious, 
but we want to remind parents that their children should be taught to 
respect others." 
 
 
Graffiti sometimes creep onto the block, the work of unruly kids or revelers 
at a bar around the corner. Trash sometimes makes its way into the street. A 
blue car sits at the curb, begging to be removed.  Even the best of 
neighbors can't keep all bad news at bay. 
 
 
In December, being a good neighbor meant going to the funeral of Roland 
Broadnax, husband of Madeline, down the block. 
 
 
But being a good neighbor, too, meant laughing when Darlene Hood and friends 
loaded four cars with kids for a trip to the zoo. 
 
 
"Oh, it rained," said Hood. "We ran into the monkey house, and we had to 
stay there for hours." 
 
 
And this year, the big event - a tradition - is the Labor Day hoopla. 
Residents organize games and contests, bring in a disc jockey to spin tunes, 
dance in the street and play chess on the sidewalk. One neighbor makes a 
video, another donates a screen, and at the end of the evening when the sky 
is black, they turn on the lights and show films of parties past. 
 
 
Wilson once again will bake her famed sour-cream cake, perhaps vanilla- or 
lemon-flavored; she hasn't decided. The in-laws and grandchildren will share 
barbecued chicken and ribs in the shaded back yards. The cars will line up 
neatly at the curb - thanks to the white parking lines painted on the street 
by neighbors years ago. One-legged races, volleyball and musical chairs will 
be offered in the street. Not to mention a birthday cake or two. "Someone on 



this block always seems to be born on Labor Day," says Wilson. 
 
 
The years have passed on, but these homes have aged nicely. Wilson's 
grandchildren play outside these days, while her children watch from the 
 
 
window, a reenactment of what she used to do when she moved there, newly 
married. 
 
 
"It's the grandchildren in the street now, I think," says Wilson, rattling 
off the kids' names. 
 
 
"There must be 40 children on this block," says Hood. They will be watched, 
fondly, as they grow up. 
 
 
"It's always been a nice block," says Wilson. "And it just keeps improving." 
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